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Counsel
CHAIR HOKANIA: . . . (gavel). . . Council's Committee on Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs shall
come to order. This is a regular meeting of February 11, 2013. This morning present are
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Committee Vice-Chair, Mr. Couch; Committee members Mr. Carroll, Ms. Crivello, Ms. Cochran,
Ms. Baisa, Mr. Guzman and Mr. Victorino. Excused at this time is Mr. White. Prior to taking up
the agenda items for today, we shall go through our opportunities to have our community and
public to give public testimony on any of the agendized items. So we'll start first, any request in
the Chambers for public testimony?
MS. FRIAS: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll go to our three regional offices, we'll start with Hana.
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. The Hana office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Dawn. Molokai.
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ella. And Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. The Lanai office has no one to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. With no objections the Chair will close testimony for today's meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Thank you. Thank you to Dawn, Ella and Denise.

ITEM POL-2(2): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(VARIOUS) (CC 13-42)

CHAIR HOKAMA: I'll move forward, Members. Let me direct you please, to PIA-2(2) which is under
Nominations to Boards, Committees, and Commissions. We have some various appointments
from Mayor Arakawa, basically, through a correspondence dated January 29, 2013. The first
resolution that he has sent to us is a proposal that appoints to the Kula Agricultural Park
Committee for the County the nominations of Lorraine Brooks and Earl Fujitani to the Kula
Agricultural Park Committee for terms beginning on April 1, 2013 and expiring on
March 31, 2018. And just for the general community's information, we are looking at new full
terms which commences on April 1 st , even if Council gives a prior approval your term does not
begin 'til April 1 st . The second proposal from the Mayor is an appointment of a member to the
Maui Redevelopment Agency. And Mayor Arakawa is nominating Ms. Carol Ball for a term
April 1, 2013 to March 31, 2018. And the final and third resolution from the Mayor is his
nominations for Frances Feeter, David Green and Robert Spilker. And Mr. Spilker is an alternate
to the Urban Design Review Board for terms beginning April 1, 2013 and expiring on March 31,
2018. Mr. Molina, please any comments for the Committee?
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MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And good morning to you as well as to the Committee.
Pretty much...you stated it all as far as all of the nominees from the Mayor to these various
commissions. Mr. Chairman, if you would like, would you want me to just give a brief synopsis
of each of the nominees or...
CHAIR HOKANIA: I think that would be helpful to the Committee, Mr. Molina. Thank you.
MR. MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. First, we'll start with the nominees to the
Kula Ag Park, Ms. Brooks.. .Lorraine Brooks. She's currently with the University of Hawaii
Cooperative Extension Service and if the Members will look at her educational background. She
has a background in Master of Science and Forest Resources and she is a graduate of the
University of Washington with a Bachelor of Science degree in Environmental Horticulture and
Urban Forestry. And then we have Mr. Earl Fujitani who's an independent farm owner from the
Kula area, long time kamaaina resident. And he's expressed an interest on serving on the Kula
Ag Park to again provide the opportunity for the production of locally grown commodities and in
terms of sustainability as well to promote Maui's economy in that area. And then for the Maui
Redevelopment Agency, we have Carol Ball who many of you know her as a long-time realtor in
the community. And she's been involved with many, many activities in the community, mostly
in the real estate area. And finally, for the Urban Design Review Board, there is a requirement
for a Molokai and a Lanai representative. First, from Molokai is Frances Feeter and she's been
very active on Molokai. She's, I guess, currently with the Molokai AARP and then she did have
some experience if you'll note on the educational background. Of course, working with
architecture students and she's a graduate.. .did graduate work at Colorado State University for a
teaching credential in that area. So she's been a very active community member there on
Molokai. And then from Lanai we have David Green whose term will be expiring on the Lanai
Planning Commission, I believe on March 31 st . And he has expressed an interest in serving in
this capacity on the Urban Design Review Board. And he too has been very active in the
community, been a member of several boards there on Lanai and also on the mainland. And then
finally we have Robert Spilker from Haiku, he has a background in mechanical engineering and
business administration. And he has been nominated to serve in the alternate capacity for the
Urban Design Review Board. And that, Mr. Chairman, is a brief synopsis of all of the nominees.
And open to any questions that you or the Committee may have. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, any questions for Mr. Molina this morning on any of the
Mayor's recommendations to the various boards and commissions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I guess alternate is when no quorum with the full-time
volunteers and then he will be called in at the time.
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MR. MOLINA: Yes that is correct, Councilmember Cochran. In some cases, when they don't have a
quorum, some of the regular members do not show up, that's when they'll rely on the alternate to
come in. So in this particular case, the alternate is sometimes kept quite busy versus.., compared
to some other boards and commissions.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Molina. And because I don't believe I've seen
alternate before so is this.. .board in particular have quorum issues?
MR. MOLINA: Not to my understanding, they have met but there have been cases where the regular
member doesn't show up so then that's where the alternate person comes in quite handy to fill in
that slot when a person doesn't show up. My understanding, I believe they do meet...I believe if
I'm stand to correct myself, once a month, average.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This Board has by Code requirements of membership from certain disciplines
whether it be engineering or I believe architecture. It's set up by the Code...the membership.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Councilmember Cochran. And Mr. Chair, if I may add.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
MR. MOLINA: There was a requirement also for a civil engineer. Of course it's sometimes like pulling
teeth in trying to get people from certain professions to become members of a County board or
commission. So we are one short of a person with civil engineering background. I just would
like to share that with you and the Committee, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Molina, Members? The Chair would just
give one comment Mr. Molina. I had two to three of our chairs of various boards and
commissions for the County give comment and I would agree with them. One, the County's not
interested in building individual resumes, just to look good for their personal needs. But the
comment was, it's interesting how many people say they have time for the meetings, but they
don't show up and they have quorum issues. So I would ask that whatever support you can give
those boards and commissions that if they don't show up, replace 'em and we'll be happy to
process the adjustments.
MR. MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That is certainly a good topic to bring up and quite
timely, because we have seen a number of people who are members of board and commissions
but don't show up to the meetings. So what we've instituted...we've I guess an informal policy
if you will, what I will do is I will call up the member who hasn't been showing up for the last
two or three meetings and ask them why they are unable to show up. And in one case, we did
have one member come back, started showing up to his meetings again. In another case, there
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was a member that was. .we really had a hard time getting a hold of him. And finally it got to
the point where we did inform him that if we ask him to resign or recommend a removal it would
have to go through the Council process. So once this individual heard that and...it was much
easier for this individual to submit his resignation. But certainly it is a very good point you bring
up, Mr. Chairman. 'Cause anybody who's nominated by the Mayor, then appointed by the
Council' they have an obligation to show up to the meetings' barring any emergencies. It's
certainly something we're keeping an eye on, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. If there are no further questions for Mr. Molina or
comments, the Chair will entertain a motion to place on Exhibit Bs of each of the three proposed
resolutions, the names of the nominees for the terms beginning on April 1, 2013 and ending on
March 31, 2018. Is there any filings report? Okay. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Baisa.
Members, we are under discussion, any discussion on the motion? This is a motion that is going
to take all three proposals at one time. Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion passes with eight "ayes", one excused, Mr. White.
Thank you, Members.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you. Thank you, Members.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember White.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolutions approving the nominations.
ITEM PIA-6(2): AMENDMENTS TO THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL

(DISTRIBUTION OF

WRITTEN AMENDMENTS) (CC 13-45)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I am going to take out of order, Members, with no objections, the last item
of the agenda which is PIA-6(2). I believe we will be spending most of our remaining time in
executive session. So if I can please direct you to 6(2) which is Amendments to the Rules of the
Council under the heading of Distribution of Written Material [sic]. On this we have a
communication from our Chair, Ms. Baisa, dated January 28, 2013, where she's proposing a
resolution to amend the Rules of the Council. And the purpose of the Resolution is to amend
Rule 19 to strike the procedure allowing a Council member to advocate for a bill or resolution
regarding a matter not already pending in correspondence to the Council Chair for posting. So at
this time.. .first, are there any questions and then I'll ask for your comments and I'll give
Ms. Baisa as our Chair the opportunity to give some initial comments if she chooses. Staff, is
there any historical background we need to know.. .is there something from our a court ruling or
a new position of the Office of Information Practices?
MS. HAMMAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Members recently had an informal training with the
Office of Information Practices and...so the Rules were discussed...and that Rule in particular,
and 01P recommended against any advocacy contained in written memorandum from the
Members that would be distributed to the other Members. And my understanding is the practice
that...any bill or resolution that's sent to the Chair for posting is distributed to the other
Members. That's part of the Office of Council Services practice.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Hamman. Ms. Baisa, any thoughts from you?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. We are just trying of course to amend our
Rules to comply with the direction we recently received from OW So there's no further
discussion.
-6-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
February 11, 2013

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members any other comments? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I guess this is towards Staff, is this towards.. .is this
just our bills of resolutions or just for advocacy at the State Legislative level?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's a very good question. Ms. Hamman.
MS. HAMMAN: Mr. Chair, it would be just for our bills or resolutions, anything that's related to
Council business.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Interesting 'eh, representative from a government, get a hard time being
representatives since we cannot talk about anything. But that's not true the Leg can. And all
have 43 of 'em in one meeting in one room. Any other comments? Mr. Kushi, any comments
prior to my recommendation to the Committee on this proposal?
MR. KUSHI: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, the Chair is open to a motion to forward to the
Council our recommendation to adopt the proposed amendment to the resolution amending Rules
of the Council relating to distribution of written materials which amends Rule 19. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to approve the amending of the Rules of...the Resolution
amending the Rules of Council relating to distribution of written materials.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Baisa. We're
under discussion, any discussion, Members? Prior to the vote the Chair would recognize
Mr. White's presence. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. One of the...I don't have a problem with the
motion except that there are times when we only are allowed to see materials right at the start of
a meeting. And I think it would be helpful if we could get a clear way of providing not
advocational materials but factual materials pertaining to various bills ahead of time so that we
can review them prior to arriving in the Chambers. And I don't know whether that should be
done as an amendment to this motion or not, but I'd liked to see us at least discuss the matter
whether we take action on it today or later. But I think it's an important thing for us just to have
the ability to do simply to make the process on the floor go more quickly and easily. Because
we've had a chance to review and digest the materials ahead of time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You make a...bring up a good point because I don't have a problem personally
with distribution of items such as the Land Use Commission's Findings of Facts and Conclusions
of Law Reports. It's what just stating facts and their conclusion based on law. That's not an
advocate, it's just a position that their staff provides the commissioners to make the most
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informed decision. So.. .Mr. Kushi you heard the comment from Mr. White, any thoughts from
you at this time as Corporation Counsel?
MR. KUSHI: No, none.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further discussion? I can defer this, I mean you know...you bring up a good
point, Mr. White. Because if not we going to ask to defer and it's going to take another meeting
before we take action on an item if we don't get that squared away. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I'd be happy to hear from other Members.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Couch, you had your hand up.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I'd like to check with either Mr. Kushi or whomever. Item...currently
Item B essentially is Council advocacy if we advocate for a position we can pass that out at a.. .at
the meeting. Is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Either Kushi or...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kushi, either one. Mr. Kushi or Corp Counsel.
MR. KUSHI: You know, Mr. Chair. Our office.. .really don't.. .doesn't and tries not to get involved
with your internal Rules. We've been sanctioned formally before, getting involved with your
internal proceedings, that's why I say none. But I think the intent of this Rule or...what you're
dealing is to comply with the Sunshine Law. That all discussions and advocacy be done in the
open and but for this type of rule you could be sending correspondence to and from each other
outside of a meeting. So that's my only take on this.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Mr. Chair. And that leads to my next thing that Mr. White had talked
about. I believe that number C would...the current C would handle the things that Mr. White's
talking about. I don't know that we're doing it that way very often. Maybe staff can tell us what
the difference is when we get something, for instance, amendments right at the meeting as
opposed to if they are known couple days in advance, why we wouldn't get 'em couple of days
in advance?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Hamman.
MS. HAMMAN: Mr. Chair. Rule 19B is written to allow Members to transmit written amendments to
pending bills or resolutions as long as there's no advocacy for one position or the other. It does
state that the.. .it would.. .out of maximum it would just have the text of the amendment,
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description of the amendment's direct effect on the bill or resolution and factual information to
ensure that the proposal is appropriately processed. So that would ensure that there's no
advocating one way or the other, it's just transmitting the amendment as it is. And then the
discussion would take place at a meeting on the floor which is I think what the intent of the
Sunshine Law is, is to make sure that deliberations happen within a meeting.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I guess my question, Mr. Chair is, how come we don't do it that often? I mean
a lot of times we get it at the meeting, we're expected to read it before things.. .before we make a
decision. And then whether...when it was done several days in advance, why can't we get it
several days in advance? Or why aren't we getting it several days in advance?
MS. HAMMAN: If Staff gets it several days in advance and it meets the requirements of the rule, then
there's no reason why the Member shouldn't get it ahead of time. Typically the amendment
either just the timing of when it comes into the office or if it...if the Member does want to
advocate one way or the other. Sometimes that's subject to inteipretation...it's handed out at the
meeting to ensure that we're in compliance with the Sunshine Law.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And so that's.. .so that I'm perfectly clear, from
what I understand, in the past, we just haven't had these amendments come to us because we
were under the impression that if you did send out an amendment, a lot of times that was
advocacy versus informational. And I think that's what you're trying to say, Ms. Hamman, is
that correct?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, Mr. Chair, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And this now clearly states the parameters for which we need to
operate under to have these amendments go out ahead of time so long it's not construed as
advocacy but factual and this is what the purpose the amendment. Is that correct, Ms. Hamman?
MS. HAMMAN: Well, I'm sorry, just to clarify, I mean we've had Rule what is currently Rule C, I'm
sorry, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: "C"
MS. HAMMAN: Rule C, we've had that in place so I think there have been times when the amendment
has been handed out ahead of time and distributed as long as it complies with this Rule. But I
think more times than not, either we.. .because of the timing of when we get it or because it's
going to contain advocacy, it's handed out at a meeting.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So what I'm reading in this amending of the Rules by Ms. Baisa,
really clarifies the procedures that we should be following in its totality as far as amendments for
Committee meetings and/if, and/or Council meetings, is that correct?
MS. HAMMAN: Well it's specifically to clarify for Council meetings because we've had this Rule A
that allows Members to advocate when their introducing a new bill or resolution with the thought
that because it's a new measure that the Member should be able to state what the purpose of the
measure is, why they're introducing this when they send it to the Council Chair for posting on an
agenda. But the problem is that is circulated to the other Members prior to the meeting. And
that's a problem if it's advocating or stating reasons for or against a measure. So the purpose of
this amendment is to take that out so that, that's no longer part of our process.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, Chair. I just, just so that the public's clear on what
we're trying to accomplish here also, not trying to go behind back door, closed door meetings
again and all that. It's really to keep us abreast so that we can have the opportunity to do
research and understand a proposed amendment prior to us coming into our meetings like when
we've had in the past. Everything dumped on our desk and say "here" and now we're trying to
scramble to figure what's occurring, yeah. So I can support this, I think Ms. Baisa has done a
good job and I think this was clearly stated when we had the OIP workshop. I think that was one
of the clarities that we were asking for and I think this makes sure that the Rules conform with
that. So thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The current "C" really refers to written
amendments of a pending bill or resolution and the distribution of information regarding
proposed legislation to a Committee. So "C" allows us to transmit written amendments and
proposed legislation. But it doesn't say anything about providing information on a bill that's
already there and which we're not requiring any changes. So let me just read you an amendment
that would be added to "C" as an Item 3; "A Council member may transmit factual information
on a pending bill or resolution, provided that the transmittal shall not advocate a position on the
bill or resolution."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion purpose, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I have a motion to amend, made by Mr. White seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Did you make a motion, sir? Was that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes. Well, if you'd like me to I'd be happy to make that a motion. I
have it in.. .have it typed up if you'd like me to distribute it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Why don't you help Mr. White, please. Thanks, Tammy. You have enough
copies, Mike, do we need to make more copies?

-
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I believe so. Oh, yeah, here.. .more than enough.
CHAIR HOKAMA: When the Members are receiving this, I'll just give you a...it's interesting from
Mike, the Chair's perspective that we creating different levels of who can say what at meetings.
The public can testify on anything that's on the agenda...anything even those that's going to be
referred to committees or things that are going to be filed. They can testify and advocate their
positions on anything. What I'm reading is.. .going on the referral we cannot advocate yet. But
to me anytime you put in an amendment you're advocating to, for an action. Why would you put
in an amendment if you're not advocating for that. I mean...it's getting too stupid for me. Okay,
where's the common sense in all of this?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. I think most of us would agree with you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And then the poor public they confused because the rules change almost 180 if
they go to the Legislature. Because they operate with basically no Sunshine. They cannot even
testify at session. They can only testify at committee. So we creating a lot of difficulties for our
community in general. Okay, Members, you have the amendments, Members? Give me one.
No, no problem. Okay, Mr. White the motion to amend.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You going make the motion?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no, I...you have the floor now.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well.. .as you mentioned, I think we stifle our ability to understand
issues if we are unable to transmit factual information prior to the meeting. And I'd like to also
add that as we are becoming more and more electronic, when something like this is transmitted
or provided, I'm assuming that someday our binders will be online so when we submit
something it's available to the public. And to me if we can transmit it and it becomes public
anyway than that should take care of the Sunshine Law requirements. But as we move in that
direction, I still feel that we should be able to provide information that is factual pertaining to
whatever bill or resolution we have before us before the meeting itself. I can understand the
advocacy side to some degree, but I think we're just simply hamstringing ourselves if we
continue to be handing out notes only at the beginning of each meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I see your point, sir. We're under discussion on the motion to amend. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Along those lines, I was just curious to see what...since
we.. .Corp Counsel's kind of standing back a little bit, what our Counsel says or our at least our
Staffs says, if this, in their opinion violates anything that they learned from the Office of
Information Practices. I don't think it does but I just want to hear that. And the other part is if
we get something within posting, within the six days, we can still post it right? We don't...or if
we post it, does that mean we have to wait six days for that to act upon that? If as Mr. White
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said, we get something three days before the meeting that every. .we ultimately put on line so
the public can see, does that affect out timing?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Hamman.
MS. HAMMAN: Mr. Chair, as far as the posting, my understanding from our...from advise that we've
received from the Office of Information Practices is that posting doesn't resolve the problem of
the deliberation outside of a meeting. So if it's advocating for a particular position regardless if
it's posted, if it's distributed to the other Members that, that doesn't cure that problem.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's not the advocation, it's like Mr. White said, if we get a set of amendments
that we would like to introduce and we know it three days in advance. We can give it to
everybody so that they can study it as Mr. Victorino said we can get a chance to research and
study. But if we post it online, does that mean now we have to wait six days cause I thought we
were only allowed to post things six days in advance.
MS. HAMMAN: Well I...as long as the item is posted correctly. .1 mean if the bill or resolution is
posted, you can propose an amendment and it doesn't necessarily have to be posted on the
agenda. So as long as it complies with the Rule, it can be distributed to the other Members and
can still be considered at the meeting even though it's not posted.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a point of clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: State your point.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The reference to an amendment is not correct. Because this is simply
informational, it's not amendments. I just want to be sure that that's made.
MS. HAMMAN: Right I, I understand what your change is proposing, your. .what your proposing is
that Members be permitted to transmit factual information so not necessarily an amendment
would be like a newspaper article or a study or something like that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yep. Because "C" already relates to the transmittal of an amendment.
MS. HAMMAN: Right. I thought Mr. Couch was asking about amendments. But as far as the,
Councilmember White's proposal on its face I don't see that there's anything that violates the
Sunshine Law based on information we've received from OIP; however, I think it will be subject
to some interpretation at times on whether or not it's advocating for a particular position. If
you're in support of a bill and so you submit newspaper articles that are in line with support of
that position, even though it may be factual information, could that be considered advocacy? So I
think there's somewhat of a judgment call that may be included with this change.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's what you Staff are for. Gatekeepers.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That last statement was exactly where I was going. Because although it
might not be an amendment...say for instance a Council is going to debate no smoking on the
beach bill. And I find an article about how many millions of cigarette butts we've picked up.
And I want everybody to see that and so I send it to everybody. That's factual information but it
would kind of be in support obviously of doing something. I think we're getting on a thin line
here and I totally agree with your take on the amendment piece, because why would I send out
an amendment if I wasn't in favor of it. I mean it just doesn't make any sense. I mean I'd keep
my mouth very shut if I didn't want anybody to know about this. So I think we're getting into
a...this is going to be one that probably we get case by case. But I think it's necessary for us to
make this amendment so that our Rules comply with what we recently learned from OW They
were here and they also spent a lot of time with us on the phone. And it is the will or the
recommendation of our legal Staff in Council that we do this. So why I...I understand that
there's a lot of and I share the angst that everyone has about.. .having something put down in
front of me. And then you have to make a decision. That's difficult because lot of times it would
be so great if we had a couple of days just to research it, think about it, but then we have to deal
with this Sunshine Law. I think that our problem is the Sunshine Law and that's where I'm
going to be putting my energy is I don't know how we can get that fixed. But we need to do
something, it is just not fair to us as Council members that we're bound by something that the
Legislature created a law and then exempted themselves, it's not fair. Enough said.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair Baisa. I think you summarize it very well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman, you had your...let me recognize Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, go ahead, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I tend to agree with Ms. Hamman's analysis in
regards to the proposed amendment. I think if we start narrowing the subject matter, especially
in Councilmember White's amendment, shall not advocate a position. We're talking about
factual information and if we start having to narrow it so specifically we're going to have to look
at every single piece of fact or anything to determine whether there's advocacy in that fact. And
a lot of times I agree with Councilmember Chair Baisa, we don't want to be bogged down here.
I think if we leave it general enough, I think the Rules as written or proposed right now will be
sufficient enough in terms of working around amendments. And the factual part of it I think we
should just leave open, because if we start narrowing this language, we're going to have look
every single piece of document that comes to this floor. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you and my thoughts was very similar to Member Guzman
and Baisa. The fact using the word "factual" I mean we can go back and forth with the word
"facts", everybody has facts. We have many people that come to testify giving us all kinds of
facts. Now we gotta verify those facts; however they do saying they're a marine biologist,
they're this, they're that and these are the facts that they know of. So again, although I think
Councilman White's idea is important, I think when you get down to factual information, who
determines what is factual? And what is relevant fact to whatever the discussion or the
amendment or I mean I should say the ordinance or resolution on the floor or possible resolution
or ordinance that we coming forward? So I tend to agree that once we restrict ourselves, how
much of facts will be brought forward and how much is enough facts for any situation or any
pending legislation may really, like Ms. Baisa said, bog us down. Now we can really get stuck in
a mud trying to get things done. So although I like the idea, I have to tend to agree with my
colleagues, this may be more restricted than we really need at this point in time. I think what
was proposed initially I think really kind of clarifies what I believe to be true and that I'd like to
see us work on that. Again, let's see what happens and again if Ms. Baisa's going to be working
hard to repeal the.. .or to make the Sunshine Law more applicable to all legislative bodies, good
luck to her, but I think it's something...it's a noble cause. We haven't had the knight in shining
armor for awhile and she's one of those that if she wears armor and it shines we'll all notice it.
Maybe Oahu will start noticing her too. I can so wait for a recommendation on this one, I don't
know if I can support Member White's amendment. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Other Members? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'll let Mr. White end the discussion on this motion since it's his motion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, good.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I can support only because we have factual information discussed in Section
Cl and 2 already. So if we have an issue with factual information then we have to have an issue
with all of those. So I can support it because.. .and then let the staff kind of help us determine,
because we already discussed factual information in the other two bullet items. So I'm fine with
that, thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
- 14 -
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And yeah, I think Ms. Hamman mentioned the
key sticking sort of confusion that I have a relation to deciphering what is factual or not and
when is that line drawn between advocacy or not advocacy. Making amendments at final reading
obviously is changing the original intent of what is being presented for or against or something
normally. And then any type of information that's presented to back it up to enhance what it is
you're trying to amend is.. .it's tied to sort of advocating for what the amendment is in the end.
And so it's just...it's really difficult but I guess if as Mr. Couch says Staff will sort of vet those
concerns out and try and figure it out the best of their ability. I...yeah lots of gray areas here for
me and in current C, not...amendment at final reading and having decision made at the next
feasible meeting. That's not what we do today, right? So that's changing the practice of what...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Unless it is ruled that it is a substantive change to the ordinance during the Council
meeting that may require it to go back to first reading. It depends on the amendment and what
the Council decides to do with that amendment. But if it's substantial -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --on second and final, Corp Counsel may recommend a go back to first reading.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so that decision is made via Corp Counsel now, not the body?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, the decision is made by the Council. The Council members will vote on that
amendment and that would determine whether or not the action. The action will dictate what
happens to the bill.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I'm sure you...one of you will ask the Corp Counsel is this a substantive
change to the bill and if his ruling is or her ruling is yes, by passing this it will.. .you need to
back to first reading. If we.. .that's what's going to happen if we approve the action. It will go
back to first reading, get reposted for second and final.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I think their...I think Mr. Couch hit it right on the
head. Factual information is noted in item...in the first item and the second item. The first item
refers to proposing a written amendment. The second item is regarding proposed legislation.
The reason for the additional section that I have offered up as an amendment is so that if you're
not proposing an amendment or proposing new legislation but simply transmitting something
regarding something that's in the Committee already, that you have the ability to do that without
proposing an amendment or without proposing new legislation. And if...and I'd be happy to
- 15 -
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have the Staff reconstruct the motion so that the wording is similar to the references to factual
information in the first two paragraphs so that it doesn't say "shall". It may...it's a little looser.
But I don't believe this is narrowing our options, I think this is bordering our options by making
the transmittal opportunities more liberal. So I think it's something that we need to do but it's up
to the.. .to the others to vote as they wish.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. Any further discussion? The Chair will recommend this action on this item
for today's meeting. Chair Baisa and ...(inaudible)... has allowed me to go back Wednesday to
the Capital to continue our lobbying efforts regarding the Council's concerns at the Capital. But
I'll also try and contact Director Kakazu of OlP. I'm thinking it may be better not to put it in the
Rules. And to go by their opinion but allow the body, the Committee and the Council the
flexibility instead of putting it in black and white. Because then we're interpreting their opinion
and if we end up in court one day we're going to get nailed on what we put in the black and
white. And OIP said well they didn't have to do that, we just said that they had to be within this
two parameters. But they wanted it like this so, eh, that's what they did so.. .yeah under their
Rule they may have violated their intent. I prefer us to have maximum flexibility and so I prefer
we defer this item, Members. I'm going go talk to the Director of OIP myself, get a sense from
her. And if need be, I'll post it at the very next meeting of this Committee's schedule. So that is
your Chair's recommendation, deferral of this item. Members, which means I'm going to void
the motions with no objections from the makers of the motions.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I think that's an excellent solution, let's
go and talk story with these people and see what else we can find out. Thank you for taking that
on for me. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, happy to do so, Chair. Okay this item Policy Item 6(2) is hereby deferred.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ITEM PIA-1(7):

LITIGATION MATTERS (INDEMNIFICATION AUTHORIZATION: JUSTIN
DOBBS V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL 12-1-0812(2)) (CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let's get to the fun stuff. This morning we have Policy Item 1(7). Under 1(7) this
is Litigation Matters (Indemnification Authorization: Justin Dobbs versus County of Maui, et al.
Civil No. 12-1-0812(2)). We are in receipt of a correspondence dated February 1, 2013 from the
Department of Corporation Counsel who is proposing a resolution entitled Indemnifying
Franklyn L. Silva, James D. Lloy, Bill D. Pacheco and Harry Matsuura, Sr. in Justin Dobbs
- 16 -
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versus County of Maui, et al., Civil No. 12-1-0812(2)". And also attached to the resolution is a
copy of the complaint that alleges among other things retaliation against Mr. Dobbs, a County
employee for reportedly...for reporting allegedly illegal behavior by employees of the
Department of Labor Control, constitutional violations, wrongful termination of employment,
and damages. At this time we have a lot of Corporation Counsel representatives. So we'll ask
Mr. Wong if he will either give us comment or make the appropriate Deputy to give us comment,
please.
MR. WONG: Chair, I'll allow Deputy Rost to address the Committee.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you.
MR. ROST: Thank you, Mr. Chair. As the Chair indicated this lawsuit was filed by a former County
employee, Justin Dobbs. He was employed as a Liquor Control Officer trainee and was
terminated. The lawsuit alleges the reasons for Dobbs being terminated were improper,
essentially that the County was retaliating against him because he reported certain allegedly
illegal behavior by other employees of the Department of Liquor Control. Having looked into
this matter, the Department of Corporation Counsel has a good faith basis to believe that
indemnification of the named employees is appropriate.. .the named employees being Director
Franklyn Silva, Bill Pacheco and two former Liquor Control Officers J.D. Lloy and Harry
Matsuura. As this matter is an active litigation if there are any questions about the facts of the
case, executive session will be necessary.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. ROST: And we're going to, also by Deputy Director Traci Villarosa.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Villarosa, you have any comments you wish to give in open
session?
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: No, not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members the Chair is going to entertain a motion to enter into
executive session for Policy Item 1(7). This is under Section 92-5(a)(2) of the Hawaii Revised
Statutes to consider the hire, evaluation, dismissal or discipline of an officer or employee or of
charges brought against the officer or employee, where consideration of matters affecting privacy
will be involved as well as Section 92-5(a)(4) of the Hawaii Revised Statues to consult with legal
counsel on questions and issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and
liabilities of the County, the Council, and this Committee. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move that we go to executive session for the reasons stated above.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Baisa. Is there
any discussion? All in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, no. Motion passes with nine "ayes". Thank you.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
ITEM PIA-1(8): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: LARS
SANDSTROM V. COUNTY OF MAUI, EEOC CHARGE 486-2009-00343) (CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Under Policy Item 1(8) Litigation Matters (Settlement Authorization: Lars
Sandstrom versus County of Maui, EEOC Charge 486-2009-00343). Your Committee is in
charge of our correspondence dated February 1, 2013, from the Department of Corporation
Counsel, who has submitted a proposed resolution Authorizing Settlement of the Equal
Employment Opportunity Commission Proceeding Lars Sandstrom versus County of Maui,
EEOC Charge No. 486-2009-00343. Mr. Rost, is this yours too?
MR. ROST: Yes it is, Mr. Chair. This matter is an age discrimination complaint filed by an
unsuccessful Maui Police Department applicant with the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission. The complainant alleged he was denied employment because he was 45 years old.
The Maui Police Department denies this allegation. The EEOC has determined after
investigating that the complainant was not hired because of age. So the EEOC believes that
there was discrimination in this case. As a result, the EEOC has made a settlement proposal
which is the.. .if this matter is not settled then the EEOC will have the right to file a lawsuit
against the County in Federal Court. Because this matter is in the precursor stage of litigation
and may result in litigation, we believe executive session is appropriate to discuss the underlined
facts of the case. And we have here Chief Yabuta and Assistant Chief Matsuura.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Chief Yabuta you have anything. .you wish to share in open
session at this time?
MR. YABUTA: Just that I'll be available for any comments or questions and that. .1 know and I know
that the people that work for me have never discriminated against any employee or any applicant.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Chief. The Chair will be entertaining a motion to
enter into executive session for Policy Item 1(8) under Hawaii Revised Statutes Section
92-5(a)(4) to consult with legal counsel on questions and issues pertaining to the powers, duties,
privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County, the Council, and this Committee.
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to go into executive sessions for the reasons stated.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Baisa. Any
discussions Members? All in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say no. Motion passes with nine "ayes".
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
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ITEM PIA-1(9):

LITIGATION MATTERS (SPECIAL COUNSEL ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION;
JACK' JURA V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL 11-00338 SOM RLP) (CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: The third item we're going to bring up at this time is Policy Item 1(9) (Special
Counsel: under the title of Litigation Matters Jacki Jura versus County of Maui, et al., Civil
No. 11-00338 SOM RLP). This Committee is in receipt of another correspondence dated
February 1, 2013, from the Department of Corporation Counsel, which is a resolution proposal
entitled Authorizing Additional Compensation for Special Counsel, Cox Fricke a Limited
Liability Law Partnership LLP, in Jacki Jura versus County of Maui, et al., Civil No. 11-00338
SOM RLP. And the resolution is asking to.. .for this Committee to consider an additional
$100,000 in compensation. Mr. Wong.. .is it Mr. Rost again?
MR. ROST: Yes, it is Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Rost.
MR. ROST: Thank you, Chair. This matter was a suit of alleging retaliation brought by a former Maui
County Deputy Prosecutor. The County had to retain outside counsel for one of the defendants
in the case, Marie Kosegarten because Ms. Kosegarten has her own ongoing lawsuit against the
County. As a result we couldn't represent her in the suit brought by Ms. Jura. Ms. Kosegarten's
lawsuit is still pending. The County and the individual defendants have one Summary Judgment
in the Jura matter. However, Ms. Jura has filed an appeal with the Ninth Circuit Court of
Appeals. So the case is going to continue on for some time at this point. The compensation
amount that was initially authorized has been exceeded by Cox Fricke. So we're asking for an
additional $100,000 which should cover the amount that they've already billed an excess of
$100,000 and also the cost will be associated with them defending Ms. Kosegarten in the appeal.
So because the case is in.. .continues to be in litigation due to the appeal. Is there any questions
about the underlying facts of the case or strategies, things of that nature? Those will have to be
addressed in executive session.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Okay, Members, the Chair's going to recommend
executive session for Policy Item 1(9) under Hawaii Revised Statutes Section 92-5(a)(4) to allow
this Committee to consult with legal counsel on questions and issues pertaining to the powers,
duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to go into executive session as.. .for the reason stated.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Baisa. Any
discussion? All in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say no. Motion passes with nine "ayes".

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This Committee shall stand in recess to prepare for executive session.
.(gavel). . .

RECESS: 9:57 a.m.
RECONVENE; 11:46 a.m.
ITEM PIA-1(7):

LITIGATION MATTERS

(INDEMNIFICATION AUTHORIZATION: JUSTIN
DOBBS V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL 12-1-0812(2)) (CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA:
.(gavel). . . Return to open session. Thank you, Members, for the work in
executive session. Let us bring up Policy Item 1(7) under Litigation Matters (Indemnification
Authorization request regarding Justin Dobbs versus County of Maui, et al., Civil No.
12-1-0812(2)). With no objection, Members, the Chair will defer this item and post it for the
Committee's next meeting in two weeks.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, so ordered.

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
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ITEM PIA-1(8): LITIGATION MATTERS(SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: LARS
SANDSTROM V. COUNTY OF MAUI, EEOC CHARGE 486-2009-00343) (CC 13 41)
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: Next under Policy Item 1(8) Litigation Matters (Settlement Authorization: Lars
Sandstrom versus County of Maui, EEOC Charge for 486-2009-00343). The Chair is...will be
entertaining a motion to file the communications. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to file the County communication...
CHAIR HOKAMA: In correspondence. County correspondence.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: County correspondence, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion to file the item under Litigation Matters which is in
receipt of correspondence dated February 1, 2013, from the Department of Corporation Counsel.
Is there any further discussions, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say no. Motion passes with nine "ayes".
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending FILING of correspondence dated February 1, 2013.
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ITEM PIA-1(9):

LITIGATION MATTERS (SPECIAL COUNSEL ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION;
JACK' JURA V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL 11-00338 SOM RLP) (CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Under Policy Item 1(9) Litigation Matters (Special Counsel: Jacki Jura versus
County of Maui, et al., Civil No. 11-00338 SOM RLP). The Chair will entertain a motion to
recommend to Council the passing of a proposed resolution entitled Authorizing Additional
Compensation for Special Counsel, Cox Fricke a Limited Liability Law Partnership LLP, in
Jacki Jura versus County of Maui, et al., Civil No. 11-00338 SOM RLP. What a long resolution
title. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Baisa. Is there any further
discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say no. Motion passes with nine "ayes".

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have completed our agenda Members. Thank you very much. Gung Hee Fat
Choy. This is the year of the Snake. This is our year so we should be prosperous and very
happy. This meeting is adjourned. . .(gavel). . .
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